INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 10 APRIL 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors  Mrs Farmer, Bainbridge, Mrs Clarke (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Fisher), Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Ms Martlew), Patrick, Stockdale and Mrs Vasey 

ALSO

PRESENT:
The Reverend Canon Dr R D Pratt – Chairman of the Children


and Young People’s Priority Group


Sally Nash, Gillespies Consultants

IOS.15/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Fisher and Ms Martlew.

IOS.16/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Bainbridge declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.9- Local Air Quality Management: Detailed Assessment Report.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that his home was on one of the maps in the report.    

IOS.17/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 7 and 24 January 2008 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

IOS.18/09
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That agenda item A.8 – Urban Design Guide and Public realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document be considered at 1.30pm and agenda item A.10 – Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document be considered as the last agenda item.

IOS.19/08
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.20/08
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

There was submitted report LDS.31/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April 2008 to 31 July 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

A Member commented that the agenda for this meeting was large and did not allow time for proper scrutiny.

The Chairman responded that the February meeting of this Committee had been cancelled as reports were not ready to be taken and so those items had to be added to this agenda.

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 April 2008 to 31 July 2008) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.21/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Work Programme for the Committee for 2007/08 was submitted.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.22/08
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – BUDGET 2008/09 – CONSIDERATION OF CONSULTATION FEEDBACK
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.001/08 from the Minutes of the Executive on 21 January 2008 setting out the decision in response to their consideration of consultation feedback on the Budget 2008/09.

The consultation feedback was noted and taken into account by the Executive when formulating its final recommendations for the 2008/08 Budget.

RESOLVED – That the response be noted.

IOS.23/08
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE – CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP PRIORITY GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.34/08 being the second report in a series which would establish arrangements for the scrutiny of the activities of the Carlisle Partnership Children and Young Peoples Priority Group by Carlisle City Council.

The Chairman of the Carlisle Partnership, Children and Young Peoples Priority Group (The Reverend Canon Dr Richard D Pratt) was in attendance at the meeting.

Canon Pratt welcomed the opportunity to attend the Committee.  Canon Pratt then presented report PPP.34/08, highlighting the achievements of the Group in particular the establishment of the Local Delivery Platform (LDPs) pilot in Carlisle South and the future LDPs in Brampton and Carlisle West.  He also highlighted the work being carried out by Carlisle City Council Housing Officers with regard to young peoples homelessness and the proposed changes to the YMCA.  Canon Pratt also added that the joint working of the Carlisle Partnership Group and the County Council Children’s Services (Children’s Trust) Locality Group for Carlisle in the form of the Carlisle Children and Young Peoples Planning Group had been a notable success.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  Had there been any direct dealings between the Group and the Academy?

Canon Pratt responded that there had been no direct dealings but a representative of Secondary Schools did attend meetings.

Mr Kemp added that the Academy was in a transitional period but one issue was that the Academy was not accountable in the same way secondary schools were and so there was a need for a good relationship between the Academy and other Children’s Services in the County.

Canon Pratt added that he had concerns that there would not be enough parental representation, the proposed model for the Academy was made up of a small group of business people and then sub groups under that.  It was important that parents had proper representation on those groups but it was unclear what the link would be between the Academy and the Children and Young People Group.

In response to a further question Canon Pratt explained that the Academy did not have a duty to co-operate on schemes such as the Youth Zone but it would be an area for future discussion.

(b)  When the North Cumbria Technology College closed where would the Carlisle South LDP be based?

Canon Pratt responded that it was hoped that the Carlisle South LDP would be secure for a further two years during the transitional period of the Academy.  After that it may be possible to re-locate the LDP to a primary school.

Mr Kemp reminded Members that Carlisle South LDP had considered basing itself at Petteril Bank Primary School and the Carlisle West LDP would also be based in a primary school.

(c)  A Member commented that it was hoped that the Children’s Play and Sport would not be too focused on educational outlets because the community also needed a focus.  There was concern regarding some of the play areas and although sport was well provided for in the City there was a question of whether or not it was well managed.  Youths that were involved in anti social behaviour still stated that they had nothing to do.

Canon Pratt responded that the focus was on educational facilities because they were universal and accessible.  Activities were not all linked with education and one member of the Group dealt specifically with the younger pre-school age groups. 

Mr Kemp explained that the document submitted was the draft of the Children and Young Peoples Plan for Cumbria – Carlisle locality segment.  The Cumbria and Children Young Peoples’ Plan would have a segment on each locality.  He explained that the Carlisle Partnership Group had significant input in the plan and were supportive of the matters outlined in the plan.

(e)  The document had aspirations for the increase of participation in Post 16 education and training but it was felt that a younger age range should be targeted earlier to engender an enthusiasm to continue in education from a much earlier age.

Canon Pratt agreed and explained that Connexions were involved to assist but reminded Members that the Group was not a service provider and so could only encourage the changes.

Mr Kemp added that Carlisle City Council were supportive and wanted to help to make schools a better environment so people were encouraged to stay longer.  The Council was also backing programmes such as the Library Group and hopefully work such as the YMCA would provide more opportunities for education and skills acquisition (aside from the residential aspect).  There was a culture in Carlisle of young people leaving education and entering into low paid jobs with little prospects, they needed to be encouragement to stay in school and help for those that had already left and entered in to low paid work was urgently needed.

(f)  What kind of information did you hope to have to report back in six months?

Canon Pratt explained that there would be more detailed information on the roll out of the LDP programmes, they would be clearer on the transition of the Academy, there would be more information on the Foyer project and the County Council changes.

Mr Kemp then presented the Nine Month Performance Report of the current Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2007) Children and Young Peoples Block against the agreed outcomes.

(d)  A Member commented that it was difficult to extract the data specifically for Carlisle as the information was for the whole County.

Mr Kemp agreed but reminded the committee that this was the first year of LAA reporting and the process had improved greatly though it had a long way to go.

(g)  There were lots of question marks in the document.

Mr Kemp explained that some of the measures were only available annually or bi-annually and so were not available for this report.

RESOLVED – 1) That Canon Pratt be thanked for his attendance at the meeting;

2) That report PPP.34/08 be received and the Committee looked forward to the submission of a further progress report on the Children and Young Peoples Priority Group.

IOS.24/08
PROGRESS AND REFRESH OF – A COMMUNITY PLAN FOR CARLISLE 2007
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.32/08 on progress of the Community Plan for Carlisle and the framework for refreshing the Plan for 2008.  Mr Kemp informed Members that the Local Government Act 2000 required Local Authorities to publish a sustainable Community Strategy and added that consultation on progress with the Plan and the refresh of the Plan would be carried out with the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, Carlisle Partnership Executive priority groups and partners, with their comments incorporated into a final draft of the Progress Report and the refreshed Plan.

It was proposed that the final draft be prepared for publication at the Carlisle Partnership Executive’s Annual General Meeting on 25 June 2008.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 (EX.072/08) requested that the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees consider and comment on the framework and refreshed content of the Community Plan for Carlisle 2007.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  How did the document integrate with Planning issues?

Mr Kemp explained that he had wanted to show how the Sustainable Community Plan priorities interacted with Planning documents for example the relationship between urban design and safer communities priorities via the established link between lighting and crime.

(b) Was there any input into the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework?

Mr Kemp responded that he had consulted extensively with the Head of Planning and Housing Services but the partnership but had no expertise in these areas of its own and relied on its contacts with specialists in the City Council to bring its influence to bear.

(c) In response to a Member’s comments Mr Kemp stated that when the document was published he would include an explanation of the acronyms.

RESOLVED – That Report PPP.32/08 be welcomed.

IOS.25/08
UPDATE ON NEGOTIATIONS FOR NEW STYLE LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT (LAA) 2008 – 2001
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.28/08 updating Members on progress of negotiations between the Cumbria Team and the Government Office Northwest on the content of the Cumbria Local Area Agreement for 2008-11.  It also provided Members with an opportunity to comment on progress with and the content of the Local Area Agreement 2008-2011.

Mr Kemp drew Members’ attention, in particular, to the amendments which included the inclusion of a Local Area Agreement Indicator supporting housing issues and the changes to show that the County and the City were open for business and would invite inward investment.

He explained that the final list of 35 indicators had been fixed and the section on investment in Carlisle had been amended.

Since the time of writing the report, the draft LAA had been updated and an amended version has been circulated prior to the meeting.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 considered the report (EX.059/08) and decided:

“1.  That the continued development of the new style Local Area Agreement (LAA) 2008-2011 version 3 submitted to GONW on 21 February 2008 at Annex A be noted and the implications for Carlisle City Council be considered.

2.  That the Executive provide feedback to the Cumbria Strategic Partnership (via the Group’s representatives in the Carlisle Partnership Executive) for consideration in the further development of the Agreement.

3.  That Officers in conjunction with the Leader give further consideration to the Local Area Agreement and be authorised to submit any further comments on the document which they feel to be necessary.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Was the document on target to meet the time line in the report?

Mr Kemp responded that this would be the last opportunity for Scrutiny of the document before it was signed off.  Numerical targets would be added but there would be no further opportunity to comment.

(b) In response to a Member’s question Mr Kemp explained that as much as possible the Carlisle agenda had been included in the document.

(c)  How would the Area Based Grant work?

Mr Kemp responded that the Area Based Grant was not a large amount of money and it would be administered by the County Council.  For example, it would mean that central funding for the CDRP would be given to the County Council and the County would then distribute the funds, although the structure for this has not yet been established.

(d) Was there any more details on the Cumbria PLC?

Mr Kemp responded that the Carlisle Strategic Partnership had met to discuss how consultants would analyse and report on possible governance structures for public services in the County.  It was a key issue but there were no details at present.

The Director of People, Policy and Performance Services (Dr Gooding) added that CLASB would be discussing the issue and he would report back with an update.

RESOLVED – That Report PPP.28/08 be welcomed.

IOS.26/08
LOCAL AIR QUALITY MANAGEMENT: DETAILED ASSESSMENT REPORT
Councillor Bainbridge, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, retired from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) submitted Report CS.08/08 on the detailed assessment of local air quality.  

Mr Ingham informed Members that following an air quality updating and screening assessment, carried out in 2006, it had been concluded that, in addition to the Currock Street and Scotland Road/Kingstown Road areas which had been identified as exceeding the average nitrogen dioxide concentrations, there was also a significant risk that the following locations now also exceeded the air quality objective for nitrogen dioxide:-

The A595 Caldewgate and Castle Way;  Warwick Road;  A6 Botchergate and London Road;  Charlotte Street/Victoria Viaduct and Junction Street.

Mr Ingham added that where there was a significant risk of exceedance, it was necessary for the Council to proceed to a detailed assessment.  The detailed assessment work had now been carried out and it had been concluded that air quality objectives for nitrogen dioxide were not met on Wigton Road, on the A595 Bridge Street, at the junction of Dalston Road and Junction Street and on the A6 at London Road.  Mr Ingham set out proposals for declaring Air Quality Management Areas at those four locations.  He added that, following the declaration of an Air Quality Management Area, it was necessary for the Council to enter into discussions with other bodies, in particular the County Council Highways Department, to consider measures to reduce the nitrogen dioxide levels to below the objective levels at the locations.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 (EX.055/08) referred the report to this Committee and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  In response to a Member’s question the Environmental Health Officer (Ms Donald) explained that the action plan would be amended to include any actions needed for the new air quality management areas.

(b)  There was likely to be an increase in traffic movement due to the Academy and the development on the Cavaghan and Gray site, could this affect the air quality?

Mr Ingham explained that there was a procedure in place to allow for planning applications to be investigated for air quality issues and this was applied during the planning processes for both developments.

(c)  In response to a question Ms Donald explained that the relationship between the City Council and Highways was improving.

RESOLVED – That the four new Air Quality Management Areas be endorsed and the Committee looked forward to a future update on local Air Quality Management.

IOS.27/08
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.18/08 providing a status report on progress made by the Making Space for Water Group.

Mr Tickner outlined current activity commenting that, as reported in March and September 2007, the Group had commissioned a detailed investigation into the complex flooding problems being experienced in Harraby at the Garlands Barratt estate.

Following on from the Faber Maunsell report, United Utilities had viewed the information and commented that confusion may have arisen over the status of some of the drains / sewers.  Part of the modelling included a culverted watercourse which was not United Utilities’ responsibility and that would be the subject of discussion by Group members at their meeting in May 2008.  17 tonnes of silt and debris had been removed from the system, which would deliver significant improvements in drainage performance.

Mr Tickner reported that the consultants (Jacobs) had been appointed by the Group to carry out a study of the complex flooding issues at Castle Carrock.  A drainage survey connected therewith started on Monday 10 March 2008.

In conclusion, Mr Tickner said that the Group continued to provide a meeting point to discuss various flooding and drainage issues, and the sharing of knowledge and experience.  Information was not yet available for financial year 2008/08, but would be provided in the September 2008 report.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) A Member commented that there had been some drainage issues recently at the Barratt Estate.

Mr Tickner responded that until liability was accepted this would continue.  He also added that United Utilities were promoting a scheme in villages that did not have access to main sewers.  They were offering to install pipes if there was interest, the Council was supporting the promotion as it was better environmentally to have main sewers than septic tanks.

(b) Was there a master plan of open water courses including who owned them and who was responsible?

Mr Tickner responded that there was no master document but that the Group shared responsibility.

(c) Who checked the compliance of drains in new developments?

Mr Tickner explained that United Utilities checked the main sewers and building control checked specific properties.

RESOLVED – That report CS.18/08 be received and the Committee looked forward to the submission of a further progress report in September 2008. 

IOS.28/08
MOVEMENT STRATEGY STUDIES INCLUDING CAR PARKING STRATEGY

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.19/08 setting out the latest position in relation to a number of transport and movement related studies arising from the Development Framework and Movement Strategy published in January 2007.

Mr Tickner reported that the County Council had taken responsibility for taking forward key priorities from the Movement Strategy, advising on such transport and movement schemes and their implementation.

Seven of the ten schemes selected by the Carlisle Local Committee to be taken forward had been the subject of study work funded by the County Council in 2007/08.  These included a Car Parking Strategy, a Bus Improvement Strategy, Improved Pedestrian Links to the City Centre, and Cycle / Pedestrian Routes throughout the City.

The final drafts of the above studies would be reported to the Highways and Transport Working Group of the Local Committee on 15 May and presented to the Area Transport Advisory Group before being considered by the Carlisle Local Committee on 5 June 2008.

In order to enable Overview and Scrutiny to fully consider the integration of these studies with the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework and other emerging Development Framework issues, it was proposed that the draft Studies be presented to the Committee at their meeting on 19 June 2008.  The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) suggested that the committee should hold a special workshop to enable members to consider the studies fully.

The remaining three priority projects: South Western Inner Relief Route, Eastern Approaches Route and the Carlisle Transport Model were the subject of a bid for funding to the NWDA and would be reported to both the County Council and Overview and Scrutiny as they progressed during the remainder of 2008.

RESOLVED – That the position of the drawing up of Movement Strategy related studies, including a Car Parking Strategy, be noted and it be agreed that the final drafts of those studies be considered by the Committee at a special workshop after the 19 June 2008 meeting.

IOS.29/08
ARRANGEMENTS FOR PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Pursuant to Minute IOS.36/07, there was submitted memorandum dated 31 January 2008 from the Director of Legal and Democratic Services in response to the Committee’s request that he investigate the arrangements adopted by Cotswold District Council and Bath & North East Somerset Council regarding public participation/speaking in Council meetings. 

A Member commented that it was more important that members of the public understood how to participate than to change the process.

RESOLVED – That there should be no change in the current procedures for public participation at Council meetings.

IOS.30/08
WASTE SERVICES TASK AND FINISH GROUP

The Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) submitted a joint report (OS.02/08) updating the Committee on the work of the Waste Services Task and Finish Group.

Mrs Tibbs outlined the work undertaken to date, commenting that in addition to undertaking an assessment of the delivery mechanisms, the Task and Finish Group had felt that it would be useful to conduct a survey of other Councils who currently undertook commercial cardboard recycling.  The Waste Services Manager had agreed to undertake the survey and report back to the Task Group.  Considering the timescales involved, it had been agreed that the Task Group should continue into the new Municipal Year to enable it to fully consider the findings and inform the final report to the Executive.

The Committee was therefore asked to consider the re‑establishment of the Task Group at the 19 June 2008 meeting and whether it wished to undertake a review of bulky household waste at this stage. 

RESOLVED – That the Waste Services Scrutiny Task and Finish Group be re-established at the Committee’s meeting on 19 June 2008 to enable the Group to continue its work and produce a final report to the Executive.

IOS.31/08
GREEN TRAVEL PLAN 
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.054/08 and report of the Director of Community Services (CS.12/08) on the draft Green Travel Plan.

Following consideration of the report, the Executive had on 17 March 2008 decided:

“1.  That the Green Travel be supported and referred to the City Council with a recommendation that the Plan, as attached to Report CS.12/08, be adopted.

2.  That the Action Plan for 2008/09, attached to the Plan, be endorsed and further detailed reports be submitted to the Executive with financial/policy issues.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) explained that staff parking charges was a controversial issue, if it was made easy for people to pay and park, the only gain would be financial, but the Green Travel aim was to achieve a change in attitude.

In response to Executive’s recommendation that a representative of the County Council be invited onto the Environmental Working Group, the Environmental Performance Manager (Ms Osborn) added that the County Council Travel Plan Co-ordinator had been invited onto the Environmental Working Group to discuss the work on the travel plan because partnership working would be useful on this issue.

Ms Osborn explained that the next stage was consultation with staff and this would take place through the intranet, news letters and road shows.

(b)  A Member raised concerns over the number of disabled blue badges that were being used by people other than the person that they were issued to.

Mr Tickner responded that several other Authorities parking sections issued the badges instead of social services and there had been a reduction in the number of badges issued.

(c) A Member commented that staff at the hospital had to pay for parking but there had been problems with staff not being able to find a parking space despite paying for one.

(d) Concerns were raised that the Committee was being asked to adopt the Plan but there had been no staff consultation and no detailed financial report.

Mr Tickner explained that each directorate within the Council had a representative on the Environmental Working Group along with a Trade Union representative.  The Environmental Working Group was aware that further detail and options on financial and policy issues were required before staff were consulted.

Ms Osborn added that the Committee was being asked to agree the Green Travel Plan.

The Green Travel Plan was accompanied by a 2008/09 action plan and that Members were being asked to agree those actions.  One of the more difficult actions was that of considering the introduction of car parking charges and Members were being asked to agree that the investigation and consultation with staff, unions and Members on the introduction of car parking charges and the development of a range of options for implementation could go ahead.

(e) What were the timescales for consultation?

Ms Osborn responded that a member of the communications team was on the Environmental Working Group to help work on a Green Travel Plan Communications Strategy.  In response to the action of investigating and consulting on car parking charges, a consultation timetable was in the next stage..

(f) A Member confirmed that the Committee was being asked to approve the Green Travel Plan in principal but that they were awaiting other reports on initiatives in the 2008/09 action that required further information on financial and policy issues such as car parking charges.

Mr Tickner stated that some of the systems should already be in place within the Authority but further information was needed on what staff classed as their terms and conditions.  More details were needed from Human Resources and the Legal Section.

(g)  A Member stated that if public transport was to be encouraged as part of the Plan then there would need to be improvement and Stagecoach should be included in the Plan.

Ms Osborn explained that initial discussions with Stagecoach had taken place but they will be invited to any events regarding the Plan and the possibility of a deal with them on bus fares would be investigated further.

A Member commented that Stagecoach had previously approached the Council with regard to a discount on the mega rider ticket but there had been little interest at the time.

Mr Tickner added that part of the problem at the time was unreliable bus services and not the cost.

A Member added that the timetables were not readily available and sometime missing from shelters, would it be possible to have timetables in the Civic Centre and Bousteads Grassing?

RESOLVED – That the Green Action Plan be endorsed with further detailed reports brought back to this Committee with financial/policy issues.

IOS.32/08
CUMBRIA WIND ENERGY SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT
The Director of Development Services submitted report (DS.44/08) on the process which had been undertaken in the joint production of the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document.  A summary of the consultation responses received and the amendments made to the document as a result was provided.

Due to the timescale for the adoption of the Local Plan, it had been decided that, to enable the Supplementary Planning Document to be adopted against a relevant and up‑to‑date policy, the adoption of the Supplementary Planning Document should be delayed until the adoption of the Local Plan.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 (EX.061/08) decided that the responses to be consultation and the advice on amendments to the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document, as set out in report DS.24.08, be referred to this Committee prior to the Executive considering the adoption of the Cumbria Wind Energy Supplementary Planning Document.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  Members expressed serious concern regarding the lack of opportunity for proper scrutiny of the document.  The document had been adopted by other authorities and was now in the final draft but this was the first time the document had been made available for the scrutiny process.  The document had been open to scrutiny and consultation for two years and should have be brought to this Committee at a much earlier date.

The Principal Assistant Local Plans Officer (Ms Goodridge) explained that the document was a background document and would be useful as a reference document especially for landscape areas.  There was a commitment in the Structure Plan of 2006 to produce this document but as it was a supplementary document it wouldn’t be fully adopted until the summer after the Local Plan had been adopted.  There would be a further opportunity to look at the document but it would be part of a consultation document.

(b)  What would happen If there was inconsistencies in the document after the Local Plan was adopted?

Ms Goodridge explained that officers had already checked the document for inconsistencies and they had been involved in the whole process.

A Member added that it was appropriate that officers dealt with the information going into the document but scrutiny must see these documents, the document will go to full Council with very little input from Members.

Mrs Tibbs added that a report had been considered by Executive in August 2006 with a recommendation to Council but no recommendation at that time for scrutiny.

(c) In response to a Member’s question Ms Goodridge stated that the Local Plan was expected to be adopted in July.

(d) Does this document regulate the installation of wind turbines on houses?

Ms Goodridge responded that this document was the strategic approach to larger schemes and that the permission of wind turbines on houses was a separate matter.

(e) Were officers satisfied that the requirements under 1.15, page 5, in the document had been met?

Ms Goodridge stated that the requirements were listed in the Structure Plan and had been met.

(f) At the request of the Chairman, Members agreed the following:

· That the list of issues on page 11 was comprehensive

· That the Carlisle and Lake District Joint Structure Plan be endorsed

(g) A Member asked why the wind turbines were all pale grey.

Ms Goodridge explained that after investigation the colour was considered the least obtrusive.

(h) Which parts of Carlisle were most likely to receive an application for turbines?

Ms Goodridge responded that map 8 showed Carlisle and the darker shade showed the area most likely to receive an application, in this case the area was Bewcastle.

(i)  The Chairman drew attention to the guidelines on page 37 of the document.

(j)  A Member commented that there was not enough information in the document on cost efficiency or productivity.

Ms Goodridge responded that there was some information on page 3, 1.4.

RESOLVED – 1) That the concerns and comments of the Committee be passed to Executive

2) That the Committee expressed serious concern that there had been no opportunity for proper scrutiny of the draft document and that the officer responsible for the input into the final document was not available at the meeting to address Members’ concerns.  This further restricted the Committee’s ability to make any real input.

IOS.33/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

The meeting adjourned at 1.05pm  and reconvened at 1.30pm

IOS.34/08
URBAN DESIGN GUIDE AND PUBLIC REALM FRAMEWORK SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT
The Development Manager (Mr Pearson) submitted report DS.47/08, attaching a report presented to the Executive on 7 April 2008 (DS.48/08), on the preparation of a Supplementary Planning Document comprising an Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework, predominantly for Carlisle City centre.

Mr Pearson reminded Members that as part of the Carlisle Renaissance Programme a Development Framework and Movement Strategy Policy Statement had been agreed in April 2007, one of the key issues arising from that document being the need for an Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework to be agreed for use as a guide to developers and their designers and putting forward proposals within the City.   In order to give sufficient weight to that document it was agreed that the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework should be drawn up and adopted as a Supplementary Planning Document.  Details of the process for producing Planning Policy documents as part of the Local Development Framework as contained in the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 were provided.

The draft Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework was appended to the report for consideration.

Sally Nash of Gillespies Consultants, was present at the meeting and gave a presentation to the Committee on the content of the draft consultation document.  Ms Nash stressed that the document was an aspirational document and would work over a number of years.

The Executive had on 7 April 2008 considered report DS.48/08 and decided:

“1.  That the Executive receive the draft Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework as attached to report DS.48/08 which is to be the subject of consultation and note its contents.  The Framework be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their comments with a view to considering such comments at the meeting of the Executive on 21 April and referred to the full Council on 29 April 2008 for agreement.

2.  The Executive Committee note the parallel process through the County Council of considering the relevant highways issues within the draft Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework.  The Highways and Transport Working Group on 7 April and the Local Area Committee on 28 April 2008 will consider this.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) A Member commented that the framework was a very good idea but had reservations regarding the Rickergate plans.  The Member felt they did not match the rest of the plans and had concerns that the City did not have the capacity to support such a large centre.

Mr Pearson responded that potential regeneration within the Rickergate area had been subject to scrutiny through the Local Plan Inquiry process, the outcome of which had just become known.  The plans in the Urban Design Guide and Public Realm Framework document were drawn up without the outcome of the inquiry.  There was a Members briefing on 17 April 2008 to discuss the outcome of the inquiry and how this document would sit within the Local Plan outcome.

A Member added that the changes in Rickergate largely came from the 2005 floods.  There had been speculation over the use of the fire station and police station and so there was an opportunity to look at the whole area.

Mr Pearson agreed to look, with Gillespies, at the issues relating to the Rickergate area with the Urban Design Guide and Public realm Framework document in the light of the Planning Inspectors Report arising from the Local Plan Inquiry.

(b) At the request of the Chairman, Members agreed:

· The principles on page 10 of the document

· The levels of intervention on page 21 of the document

· With the aims and aspirations of the document

· With the design, colour, surfaces and materials palettes as set out in the document

· With the soft landscaping principles and the idea of a water feature

· With the lighting and signage as set out in the document

Mr Pearson reminded Members that area 1c, Western Approaches, was subject to the creation of a Planning Brief as a Supplementary Planning Document and in due course would come back through this Committee for consideration.

(c) A Member raised concerns that the Roman heritage of the City was not being included as well as it could.  It was understood that the site of Roman forum was in the City Centre, could this be expanded on.

Ms Nash responded that the Roman Forum was in the City Centre and the introduction of a forum area had been included in the plans to highlight that area of history.  Ms Nash agreed to explain the Roman history and connections to Carlisle more clearly in the document.

(d)  In response to a Member’s comments Ms Nash explained that there would have to be some in depth discussions regarding a potential water feature in Carlisle and reminded Members that the City already had a good water feature in Bitts Park.

A Member added that a water feature would help to make the City Centre more fun and inviting for young people and making it a more family orientated place.

Mr Pearson commented that in drawing up the document discussions had been held with Community Services and included integration with the proposed City Centre Play Trail.

(e) How would the public consultation be carried out?

Mr Pearson explained that because the document was a supplementary planning document it would go through a statutory consultation period of 6 weeks but specific details still needed consideration.  There would be a process of members of the public being able to view the document and plans and then they would have the opportunity to comment.

A Member added that the Council had presented exhibitions for the public in previous years but this document was difficult to present unless it was split into specific areas so people could really focus and understand the document.

Mr Pearson responded that certain plans in the document relating to public realm projects were only illustrative at this stage but were designed to give people an opportunity see the principles involved In creating  higher quality public realm design to which the whole Public Realm Framework aspired to.

Ms Nash added that it would be challenging for the public to understand the level of how the document worked but it did need to be kept at a strategic level at the moment.

The Principal Assistant Local Plans Officer (Ms Goodridge) explained that there was 3 other Supplementary Planning Documents being prepared and all 4 would go out to consultation.  The Urban Design guide document was due for consultation in May / June2008.  The 3 other documents were not required to be part of the same consultation process as the Design Guide and were now scheduled for later in the year.

(f)  Was it possible to have a list of renaissance style initiatives in the public realm in other Cities?

Mr Pearson and Ms Nash recommended Glasgow, Newcastle, Sheffield, Penrith and Keswick as good examples of such work.

The Urban Designer (Mr Higgins) recommended the Commission for Architecture and the Built Environment website (www.cabe.org.uk), which had good practice examples of regeneration work both nationally and internationally and also published a document entitled ‘A Councillors Guide to Urban Design’.  

(g) There was concern that the quality of the materials would be expensive and that Carlisle did not have the economy to support the cost.

Mr Pearson explained that high quality public design could encourage investment and therefore help the local economy.  There were national developers interested in Carlisle and they had been pleased that Carlisle was addressing these issues.  There was a debate with the County Council on ongoing costs.  When the materials used are of such high quality they take less long term maintenance.  Both the County and the City Councils had concerns regarding the future maintenance and there was a section in the document that began to address the concerns.

(h) In response to a Member’s comments Mr Pearson explained that the document did refer to work of other strategies such as projects coming forward under the Movement Strategy, and that it was a two way process between this document and those other strategies that were being addressed by both the City and County Council.

(i) A Member highlighted the components and materials on page 91 and drew Members attention to the need for quality of design throughout the City.

Ms Nash explained that a lot of the ‘street clutter’ would be removed to provide a better public realm.  The document also highlighted areas for increased ‘active frontage’ to improve pedestrian routes. 

(k)  A Member raised concerns that the term ‘timeless classic design’ was not appropriate.  Whatever design was implemented would not stay timeless and might ultimately become dated.

Ms Nash responded that the aim of the plans were to stay away from fashion in urban design but agreed that they would look to change the term.

(l)  The document looks to promote ‘a café culture’ but privately provided seating areas should be supplemented by other resting places throughout the City, especially if cars were being diverted away from the Centre, with the public having to walk further into the town.

With the permission of the Chair, members of the public asked the following questions:

(a) Was this the actual document that would be put out to consultation?

Mr Pearson explained that the document would form the basis of the consultation.  The Local Plan inquiry had different timescales to the document so the Rickergate area would be revisited as a result of the inquiry so this would not be the final document that would go out to consultation.  Executive would agree the final consultation document.

(b) There were a lack of questions from Members of the Committee today so it appeared that this document would be the final document.

Mr Pearson explained that the document was not the final version and would be subject to appropriate change following the input of the Committee.

(c) There were issues with the possible extension of the conservation area that would need addressing.  It was felt that document should not go out to public consultation until those issues had been addressed.

Members commented that they felt they had had a fair input into the document and the process behind it and they felt other people’s views and comments had been incorporated into the document.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Urban design Guide and Public Realm Framework Supplementary Planning Document be endorsed for consultation;

2) That the concerns and comments of the Committee as above be passed to Executive for consideration.

[The meeting ended at 3.20pm]

